BOARD OF SELECTMEN
TUESDAY, OCTOBER 8, 2013

The regular meeting for the Board of Selectmen convened at 7:00 p.m. in the Conference Room at 29 Thompson Street, Hillside Building. In attendance were Edward A. Maia, Edward S. Harrison and Dr. Richard M. Smith. Also present were Town Administrator Gretchen E. Neggers and the media.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes:
Dr. Smith made a motion to accept the meeting minutes of September 24, 2013 – open session. Mr. Harrison seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Memorial Hall – Consider Proposal to Create Committee to Supervise/Manage Building Repairs:
Leslie Duthie approached the Board of Selectmen, requesting the Board of Selectmen appoint a committee to oversee the Memorial Hall repairs. Ms. Duthie suggested appointing Interim Town Administrator Dan Laroche, Tamara Cabey of the Historic Commission and CPC, Tod Beall a member of the Cultural Council, and William Skillman also representing the CPC.
Ms. Duthie said she would also like to grasp any restoration and rehabilitation work they are able to do within the next year or so, following the code and safety issue repairs.
Mr. Maia felt a committee with five members would be much better than a committee comprised of just four members, so there wouldn’t be any deadlocked votes.

Ms. Duthie replied she will try to find a fifth member to serve on the committee.

Dr. Smith clarified the Board wants to see the code issues addressed, prior to any restoration work being pursued.

Ms. Duthie replied she believes the Special Town Meeting warrant article regarding the update and repair of Memorial Hall is written to reflect the safety and code issues must be completed first.

Mr. Harrison mad a motion to appoint Dan Laroche, Tamara Cabey, Tod Beall and William Skillman to the Memorial Hall Oversight Committee effective immediately through June 30, 2014. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Request for Town to Exercise its Right of First Refusal – Arooth Property for Hecate Energy:
Attorney Nick Lata of Robinson Donovan approached the Board of Selectmen on behalf of Hecate Energy.
Attorney Lata explained the site plan was approved to build a solar facility on the Arooth property located on Upper Palmer Road and Macomber Road. The land consisted of six parcels and was sub-divided down to three parcels; the first parcel the Arooth’s will keep, and the second and third will consist of the solar project. At this time, a purchase sales agreement was just entered into between the Arooth’s and Cornerstone Power Monson, which is owned by Hecate Energy, to purchase the second parcel, which is about 86.2 acres. Attorney Lata said a significant portion of this land has an agricultural tax lien on it, and as a result the Town has the Right of First Refusal to buy the land for the price it’s being sold for, approximately $1.81 million. Attorney Lata was asking the town to waive the right to purchase the land and to ask the Assessors to release the agricultural tax lien.
Ms. Neggers said neither the town nor the Conservation Commission could meet the price, if anyone were interested in purchasing it, nor is there any purpose. Ms. Neggers said the Planning Board and the Conservation Commission have been very active with the developer on this project.
Ms. Neggers read the description of the property into the record which states “consisting of parcel 2 and 4 and a portion of parcels 1 and 5 as well as Lot 91-14C, and also described as parcel 2 on the unrecorded land.”
Mr. Harrison made a motion to release the Towns Right of First Refusal on the land as just described. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED. 

Public Hearing – On proposed changes to the Town of Monson’s General Bylaws including: New Second-Hand Articles, Pawn Shop, Dealers and Collectors Bylaw; and an amendment of the Monson’s General Bylaws of Article 2-Finance Committee.
The public hearing was opened at 7:18 p.m.
Bylaw Committee Chair Mary Watson and Vice Chair Valerie Beaudoin approached the Board of Selectmen.
Ms. Watson noted changes were made following the last public hearing in April. One of the changes was to change the wording from all merchandise to precious metals. Ms. Watson explained the proposed bylaw requires pawn shops, dealers and collectors to hold precious metals for a 30-day period before they can be resold. Previously this time period was two weeks. It also requires sellers of precious metals and jewelry to show some type of government issued identification to the shop in order to make a sale.

Ms. Watson noted the taking a picture was taken out of the previous proposed bylaw as they felt this was an invasion of privacy. 

Ms. Neggers asked Ms. Watson to explain the outreach the Bylaw Committee did, and Ms. Watson explained last year the Committee invited the dealers in town: Trinkets & Treasures, This & That, and New England Estate Pickers, in to a meeting to find out about creating a bylaw that would be geared toward working for them and the town, and based on their thoughts this is the proposed bylaw. The first proposed bylaw needed tweaking, which was done for the creation of the proposed bylaw tonight.  
Resident Robert Kaddy, Butler Road, approached the Board of Selectmen when asked if there were any public comments regarding that bylaw. Mr. Kaddy questioned precious stones that go with precious metal and wondered if precious stones sould be included.

Ms. Watson explained this is covered by precious metals, as she thought this is more for rings that could be taken and sold. Ms. Beaudoin noted these items need a description and photos, so precious stones should be covered by that.
In regard to the Bylaw covering the Finance Committee appointments, Ms. Watson said this was geared toward the appointing authority who would be the Chair of the Selectmen, Chair of the Finance Committee and the Town Moderator.

Ms. Watson read the bylaw into the record. It was noted there were discrepancies between the version Ms. Watson was reading and the version the Board of Selectmen had before them. Ms. Neggers said there are multiple versions posted on the website and it’s hard to distinguish which version is the right one. Ms. Beaudoin said she would place the newest version on the town’s website first thing in the morning. It was also agreed to change the wording to reflect up to 13 legal voters.
Mr. Maia inquired about the Good Neighbor bylaw that was discussed at the last public hearing. Ms. Watson replied the Bylaw Committee wrote a letter to the woman who suggested it and said the woman just didn’t know who to call for various issues. Once it was explained to her to call: the Board of Health for any trash concerns, the Police Department for any unregistered vehicles, etc., they never heard back from the woman.

There weren’t any more public comments.

Dr. Smith made a motion to close the public hearing at 7:50 p.m. on the General Bylaws including new second-hand articles, pawn shops, dealers and collectors; and the bylaw amendment of the Monson’s general bylaws of Article 2 – Finance Committee. Mr. Harrison seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Open and Set Special Town Meeting Warrant:
Mr. Harrison mad a motion to open the Special Town Meeting warrant. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Dr. Smith read through the list of articles as Ms. Neggers explained the articles, as attached.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to place the articles just read, and as attached, on the warrant for the November 4, 2013 Special Town Meeting. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Dr. Smith made a motion to close the Special Town Meeting warrant for November 4, 2013. Mr. Harrison seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Update On Surrounding Community Agreement Discussions re: Mohegan Sun Casino License Application:
Ms. Neggers noted tomorrow night, October 9th, Town officials from Monson and surrounding communities are invited, by the Pioneer Valley Planning Commission, to attend an informal informational meeting in Palmer with representative from Mohegan Sun’s Casino Development’s Team. Ms. Neggers said she hopes this is to initiate some type of dialog.
Ms. Neggers noted nobody has been recognized as a surrounding community as yet.

Ms. Neggers said the challenge is after the meeting tomorrow night, there are only 57 business days left before Mohegan will be filing their application for the gaming license on December 31st. To complete all the studies, par reviews, consultants, she doesn’t see Monson submitting the paperwork as a surrounding community or how it’s legally possible, facing the pretty significant deadline with very little options.
The Board of Selectmen agreed to have Ms. Neggers ask Attorney Fialky of Bacon Wilson to send a letter to the Mass. Gaming Commission seeking an extension of a minimum of 90 days up to 180 days, on Monson’s behalf.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to reopen the Special Town Meeting warrant for November 4th. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to place an article on the Special Town Meeting warrant to request funding to hire a consultant to determine the impact on our community. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Dr. Smith made a motion to reclose the warrant for the November 4th Special Town Meeting. Mr. Harrison seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Maia read a letter submitted by resident Robert Kaddy into the record, as attached, and thanked him for it. Mr. Maia noted the Board had received copies of the letters from Senator Brewer and noted the Board of Selectmen have not agreed to sell water to the Town of Palmer.

Interim Town Administrator – Vote to Affirm Appointment and Salary:
Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Dan Laroche as the interim Town Administrator on a part-time basis combined with his Town Planner position, and to compensate him with an additional $493 per week, effective October 28, 2013 and no later than June 30, 2014 or the appointment of a permanent Town Administrator, whichever occurs first. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Maia clarified with the added duties; Mr. Laroche will go from four days a week to five.
Award Proposal for Executive Recruitment for Town Administrator:
Mr. Maia noted at the last meeting representatives from two consulting firms came in; one from the MMA Consulting Group and one from Municipal Resources Inc., to provide presentations on how they can best assist the Town of Monson with the search for a new Town Administrator, filling the vacancy that will be created by Ms. Neggers retirement next month.
Mr. Maia expressed reservations about hiring a consultant now, given the ongoing issues involving Mohegan Sun’s casino proposal and Monson’s status as a surrounding community. 

Highway Surveyor John Morrell of East Hill Road approached the Board of Selectmen and questioned why the Selectmen would hire a consultant at a cost, when the interim Town Administrator could be chosen in the end for the permanent position.

Mr. Maia responded he personally doesn’t have enough knowledge to search and choose a Town Administrator, and knows from experience that unless you go through the proper search process, the interim candidate will always be second guessed.

Dr. Smith agreed he too felt the Board should hire a consultant.

Ms. Neggers explained we need someone to look at the applications and to do all the work, but agreed we probably don’t want the full line of services. The position of Town Administrator is an important position in this town, and something will get compromised as she noted you can’t do this job in one day a week, it requires someone full time. Also you need someone who is competent, true to the town and affordable. Ms. Neggers felt a consultant would get the best candidate for the town.

Ms. Neggers said the scope of services offered can be refined. The Board agreed unanimously they were most impressed with Municipal Resources Inc. However, Mr. Maia said he would like to get some more information from the consulting group.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to go with Municipal Resources Inc., and invite Mr. Gould in to the next meeting to refine the scope of services they will provide. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Request to Establish Large Scale Solar Array Fee Schedule:
Building Inspector Paul Tacy was in the audience and explained the Building Department is seeking to establish a method specific for determining the electrical permit fees for large-scale ground –mounted photovoltaic installations. Currently there is no specific formula in their fee schedules for this unique type of project.  Mr. Tacy noted the Electrical Inspector has compiled information from other towns regarding their fees for large-scale PV installations, and based on this information the Electrical Inspector is recommending charging 10¢ per square foot of solar panel.
It was noted Phase One will consist of 11,000 plus solar panels, at 10¢ per square foot, would generate a fee of $23,100.00 for the first of three phases. The Electrical Inspector’s portion, 85% of the fee, would pay the inspector $19,550.00 while the town would receive the balance, approximately $3,465.00.
Mr. Harrison said he had no problem with charging 10¢ a square foot, but his issue was with paying the inspector 85% of the fee charged. Mr. Harrison said he would like to see more of it go to the town.

Ms. Neggers said the Electrical Inspector has an enormous task here as he has to inspect each panel multiple times.

Dr. Smith said he would be interested in knowing how much time this requires.

Ms. Neggers said Mr. Weston will be doing more work and noted all the inspectors who work for the town receive 85% of the fees charged. This includes the Title V inspector, Cross Alter inspector, plumbing inspector, gas inspector, etc.
It was agreed to table this and to invite Electrical Inspector Jerry Weston in to a meeting.

In Other Business to Come Before the Board of Selectmen:
· Ms. Neggers read a letter from The First Church of Monson into the record regarding their 6th Annual Pumpkin Festival scheduled for Saturday, October 19, 2013, from 11 a.m. to 5 p.m. The First Church requested the closure of High Street directly in front of the church, as done in the past.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to close the road as requested. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
· Mr. Laroche approached the Board of Selectmen and announced the groundbreaking for the new Town Office/Police Facility is scheduled for Thursday, October 17th at 10:00 a.m. In attendance will be Senator Brewer, Rep. Brian Ashe, the architect, the ROPM, the Board of Selectmen, the press, etc.
Correspondence was read and completed.

At 8:50 p.m., Mr. Harrison made a motion to adjourn from open session to go into executive session to discuss non-union bargaining pursuant to M.G.L. Chapter 30A § 21 (2) and for the discussion of collective bargaining pursuant to M.G.L. Chapter 30A § 21 (2), not to return to open session. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
_________________________________

Dr. Richard M. Smith, Clerk
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